16th March 2001

Dear Senator Carr

Re: Senate Inquiry Into Higher Education

In my position as the Postgraduate Resource Organiser I have many concerns about the inequities in postgraduate study caused by the policies of the current federal government. In addition to the obvious contempt with which this government treats higher education, the Universities themselves seem to be embracing the climate of anti-intellectualism. I’m sure that you will receive many submissions on the impact of Government cuts, but of equal importance is the lack of accountability universities have in the treatment of their students.

In order to raise revenue for the short fall in funding, the University of Queensland (as many other universities) has began administering coursework Masters programs that are, in many instances, little more than rehashed third and fourth year Bachelor degrees. Coursework Masters degrees are supposed to be the Universities’ response to industry. In actual fact students are more often than not paying a lot of money just to sit in third and fourth year undergraduate classes with no extra support or supplies spent on them as Masters students. The libraries are not required to buy more books or have different books for Masters students. The only distinguishing feature between undergraduates and course work Masters is that the Masters students are required to hand in larger assignments. In effect this not only devalues the standard of both course work Masters and research Masters. It would seem that higher degrees are things that you can buy without the intellectual rigor that once gave it meaning. I am in no way against coursework Masters degrees, however the standard at which these degrees are being produced and taught compared with the price in which students are being asked to pay is no more than a rip off. Those students who undertake a small thesis component as part of their Masters degree are also at a disadvantage. Their thesis is not considered important work, therefore in many cases students are not getting access to regular or decent supervision, although this is not just a problem with minor theses. 

Just recently I spoke to a friend who had enrolled in a MBA. He holds no other undergraduate degree, was unaware of the difference between a course work or research Masters and proceeded to tell me that he had bought the notes off a friend who had finished the previous year. He is not required to turn up to lectures or tutorials and therefore is no way accountable for his knowledge. He will graduate from an Australian university with a Masters degree that is supposed to hold equal value to a research Masters degree. 

Those students who are studying PhDs and research Masters are also reconsidering their worth within academia. Research students are often being supervised by academics who are overworked and are unable to give sufficient input into the research process. It is becoming more common that theses are being submitted and failing, leaving the student confused about how this has happened. It is not an automatic process that the department offers the student any guidance or help in ways of financial compensation or even a new supervisor.

PhD candidatures are being cancelled because departments ‘just have a bad feeling’; oddly the university is upholding these decisions because the people that are responsible for enforcing the correct process are protecting their positions to ensure promotion. The process of enacting policy is not transparent. It relies on individual staff members to do the right thing by students. In some cases this is not occurring due to workload, but more often policy is not followed because staff are embroiled in internal politics.

Research students are increasingly being asked to teach as part of their assessment. Students from one department were asked to give a lecture once a week to undergraduate students as part of their assessment requirements without pay. 

Research students often rely on equipment that is owned by their supervisor and not the university. Students are often being told that they are unable to access the equipment during working hours, they must come in after five or on weekends. It is very difficult to appeal or argue for fairer treatment in case the supervisor starts to hold a grudge against the student, or in some cases the person that one might complain to is the partner of the supervisor. There is a lack of procedural accountability within the university. Departments are known for their internal politics and nobody seems to have a problem that the Head of Department may be married to a senior lecturer. So when there are problems students are feeling as though there is no one to turn to due to complexities within the departments. 

Recently two students from the same research centre come to see me for some advice. These two students were verbally offered a fee waiver to move their research here from another Australian university. After having transferred, the students were told that  the department could no longer afford the fee waiver and they would have to wash dishes and cut up vegetables for twenty hours a week to pay their way. The students complied because they did not want to cause any trouble, ie the supervisor is hard to get along with and the head of department is the husband. The students in this case have recently been told that they will need to work twenty hours in the lab a week in place of washing dishes and cutting up vegetables. One of these students is close to completion and does not have time to even engage in paid employment, let alone employment based on coercion. 

This University will boast that it has very good internal procedures to deal with student complaints and it does, but the policies are applied inconsistently. Student unions have no influence or power to enforce the rights of students and that their cases are dealt with in a fair and even handed manner. There is no larger independent body making sure that universities are held accountable to students. When a student has lost an appeal process often their only option is to engage a solicitor, which is costly, time consuming and stressful.

Research students are complaining that they do not have access to free photocopying, printing, net access or computers to write up their research. In some departments students are not sent on conferences. The lack of equipment, particularly in the science field, is also a problem. There is a general lack of facilities and services to students and perhaps the most striking is the lack of academics. For successful completion of research students must have access to a supervisor, they are the specialists in the field. In turn the supervisor must be accountable for providing students with professional supervision.  

In conclusion, the issue is not simply the lack of funding; universities must take responsibly for their own internal arrangements. Grievance and employment procedures must be more transparent and more effectively implemented. Universities must be more accountable to staff and students.

Yours Sincerely,

Naomi Boyer

Postgraduate Organiser

University of Queensland Union

Ph: (07) 3377 2234
